BRAUNTON PARISH COUNCIL
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Minutes of the Meeting of Full Council held in the Council Chamber 

at 7.00pm on Monday, 9 January 2012

	


	Present

	Cllr Shapland in the Chair, Cllrs Mrs Chugg, Gilbert, Lucas, Bonds, Mrs Woodford, Mrs Smith, Anderson, Spear and Mrs Spear.



	331/2011/12
	Apologies
	Apologies were received from Councillors Mrs Chesters, Mrs Blackmore and Cornick.



	332/2011/12
	Questions from the Public
	There were no questions received from members of the public.



	333/2011/12
	Items not on the agenda, which in the opinion of the Chairman should be brought to the attention of the Council


	The Chairman informed Members that the Council’s Bank Mandate had now been amended and all Councillors were now registered as signatories.



	334/2011/12
	Declarations of Interest


	Councillor Lucas declared a Personal interest in minute number 346/2011/12, as he is the Chairman of the Braunton and District Museum.

Councillor Spear declared a Personal interest in minute number 336/2011/12, as he is a member of North Devon Council and a member of the Board of Directors at North Devon Plus.

Councillor Spear declared a Personal interest in minute number 346/2011/12, as he is a member of North Devon Council and Executive Member of Culture.

Councillor Spear declared a Personal interest in minute number 347/2011/12, as he is a Member of North Devon Council and Executive Member of Culture.

Councillor Gilbert declared a Personal interest in minute number 337/2011/12 (a) and (b), as he owns a boat moored at Vellator Quay.

Councillor Lucas declared a Personal interest in minute number 346/2011/12, as he is the Chairman of the Braunton and District Museum.

Councillor Mrs Woodford declared a Personal interest in minute number 350/2011/12, as she is an employee of Northern Devon Heatlhcare Trust.

Councillor Gilbert declared a Personal interest in minute number 342/2011/12 (53295), as the occupant is known to him.

Councillor Mrs Shapland declared a Personal interest in minute number 343/2011/12, as she is a Governor at Braunton School and Southmead School.



	335/2011/12
	Minutes


	a) RESOLVED: That the Minutes of the Council meeting held on 12 December 2011 be approved and signed as a correct record.

(N/C)



	336/2011/12
	Tourist Information Centre, Braunton
	Councillor Spear declared a Personal interest.

The Chairman welcomed Sue Gear the Interim Manager at North Devon Plus and Margaret Simpson and Carol Evans from the Braunton Tourist Information Centre.

Mrs Gear explained that North Devon Plus provides a primary focus for regeneration, tourism and business development across Northern Devon. The Area Tourism Partnership for North Devon and Torridge is an extensive private sector membership of over 500 businesses.  North Devon Plus helps fund seven Tourist Information Centres in North Devon.  At present it is unable to confirm funding for April 2012, as it is still waiting for its own funding to be set by North Devon Council.

Visit England recognises Devon and Exmoor as a visitor destination. In recent years developments in new technology and changes in consumer behaviour have changed the way that visitors access information. . In the UK, 76% of the population use the internet.  It is regarded as the main source of information for travel planning and the key medium at the booking stage but offline booking alternatives remain important.  The North Devon Exmoor Guide came up with information that could be sold by Tourist Information Centres to help them provide an income 
Braunton Publicity Association would like to discuss with the Council and North Devon Plus a way forward to secure and develop the current Tourist Information Centre service in Braunton.  Councillor Lucas informed Members that the other organisations who surround Caen Street car park are keen to work in partnership with each other and this may be a way forward for the future of the Tourist Information Centre.

RESOLVED:  That Braunton Parish Council, North Devon Plus and the Braunton and District Publicity Association arrange a meeting to discuss the future of the Tourist Information Centre in Braunton.

(N/C)
.

	337/2011/12
	Vellator Quay 
	Councillor Gilbert declared a Personal interest.

(a) Vellator Quay Safety Improvements and Enhancements

Councillor Gilbert tabled notes of a meeting held with the Marsh Inspectors on Tuesday 3 January 2012, which he and the Clerk had attended.  The Marsh Inspectors were happy for the Parish Council to use their land at Vellator quay to dispose of surplus soil from the removal of the quay, subject to the council levelling the disused pump house on their land and capping off the old pipe work.  

There is still confusion regarding the ownership of the lay-by at Vellator quay.  A land registry drawing Title Number 452201 shows the lay-by as part of the highway, the Marsh Inspectors are investigating this further with the Land Registry.  If the lay-by does belong to the Marsh Inspectors they would be willing to lease it to the Parish Council at an ongoing peppercorn rent.  It was noted that this would be subject to a solution being found to the problems of overnight parking.

Councillor Gilbert reported that he would be meeting with the Council’s architect to assist him with measuring the land owned by the Council to establish how much surplus spoil from the removal of the quay can be disposed of on council land.

RESOLVED:  That the Council formally writes to Mr Peter Lord thanking him for all his hard work whilst he was Project Coordinator of the Vellator Quay safety improvements and enhancements.

(N/C)

(b) Small Boat Owners Association – Floating Pontoon at Vellator Quay.

The Council noted that the Vice-Chairman of the Small Boat Owners Association was not in attendance.

RESOLVED:  That this item be deferred and the Small Boat Owners Association be invited to a future meeting of Council.

(N/C)



	338/2011/12
	Flood Defence Improvements, Braunton
	Members considered proposed plans from the Environment Agency for the rebuild of the Memorial Shelter in the Memorial Gardens.  Clive Evans from Team Van Oord explained that the new Memorial Shelter would be built using quarry stone beams, Cornish granite coping and oak frame roof with anti-vandal tiles.

RESOLVED:  That the proposed plans for the rebuild of the Memorial Shelter be approved.

(N/C)

Clive Evans tabled proposed plans for the planting of the Memorial Garden.  Members were concerned regarding the eleven trees to be planted along the roadside.  They felt that the planting of these trees would reduce the natural surveillance of the site, would be a maintenance burden on the Parish Council and in the autumn could pose a potential slip hazard on the highway with fallen leaves.   Members were also concerned that the tree roots could cause damage to the nearby tarmaced pavement.  Members were in agreement that these trees should not be planted along the roadside, and felt that an alternative could be for the Environment Agency to replace the existing hedgerow which is in a poor condition with a new hedgerow preferably copper beach.

Members also considered the planting of the beds and were concerned that they would attract anti-social behaviour, as previous bedding plants in the Memorial Garden had been vandalised.  

RESOLVED: That

a. the Environment Agency be requested not be plant the eleven trees along the roadside

b. the Environment Agency be requested to replace the existing hedgerow with an alternative hedgerow preferably copper beach.

c. the planting of the beds in the Memorial Garden be deferred to the Parks and Gardens committee for consideration and recommendations be brought back to the next full Council meeting.

(N/C)



	339/2011/12


	Police Representation


	The Chairman reported that Sgt Kidd was unable to attend but that he had sent a copy of the crime statistics for Braunton for the last month.

Members noted that there had been 33 crimes reported during the past month.  These consisted of 12 reports of criminal damage, 3 reports of theft from motor vehicles, 2 reports of theft from shops plus 6 other thefts, 6 reports of assault 1 drunk and disorderly report, 2 drink driving reports and 1 report of harassment.



	340/2011/12
	Finance
	(a) The cheques on the schedule were approved and drawn in the total sum of £7,490.16.

(b)  The Statement of Accounts for December 2011 be deferred until the next full Council meeting.
 (N/C)



	341/2011/12
	Action Sheet
	Members requested an update regarding the Illingworth Shelter The Clerk reported that quotation for anti-vandal tiles had been obtained and would be submitted to the next Property committee meeting for consideration.

Members noted that there had been no progress made with improvements to directional signage in Braunton.   It was suggested that the Council contact James Bates the Strategic Conservation Officer at North Devon Council for further advice regarding this matter.

Members discussed the cuts to the library opening hours.  Councillor Mrs Chugg informed Members that there would be no further cuts in the library opening hours in the near future.  The County Council are trying to work with volunteers to extend the opening hours of the library but there are some complications with this process.  Members suggested that an update regarding the future of the library in Braunton be put in the next Braunton News.

RESOLVED:  That the Action Plan be updated as stated above.

(N/C)



	342/2011/12
	Planning
	The Chairman requested the Chairman of Planning, Councillor Mrs Smith, to present the planning applications to the meeting as per the attached sheet.



	343/2011/12


	Report from Devon County Councillor


	Councillor Chugg reported that the Devon County Council were currently working on its budget for 2012/13, it had managed to submit a balanced budget to the Overview and Scrutiny Committee but further reductions are still needed over the next two years.

The issues with Pixie Dell have still not been resolved Councillor Chugg informed Members that she had been chasing progress with the County Highways Department regarding these issues, but they are still settling in from the recent staff restructuring.

During the heavy rains in early January there was a flooding alert put out for Braunton, but fortunately no flooding occurred.  The drain replacement works in Caen Street have now been completed.

The completion of the Tarka route is still ongoing.  The path from Willingcott to Ilfracombe will need to go through private landowners property.  The project is fully supported by Devon County Council but it will take time to complete it.  The County are trying to stick to the railway track but it will still take years to complete the project.  There is funding available but the County need to bid for it.  The Buckland Bridge to Knowle line, which is clearly defined, will eventually meet with Willingcott. A Parish Councillor reminded Members that the County could use the Compulsory Purchase Order to have the facility to go via private landowners property.  It was noted that this may be a solution but that there would be cost implications.  The Parish Council was totally supportive of the Tarka route extension.

Councillor Mrs Shapland declared a Personal interest.

Councillor Chugg further reported regarding the schools in Braunton.  A study has revealed that there will be a shortfall of places in 2013/14.  The increase in population has put pressure on the future provision of spaces in local schools.  A further study will begin in 2012 to review the future capacity of local schools depending on the findings of the study work will commence in 2013. 



	344/2011/12
	Report from North Devon Councillors
	Councillor Spear reported that there are some serious issues with the Fullabrook Wind Farm and the impact it is having on neighbouring properties and businesses, such as noise and strobe lighting effects. 20 complaints have been received and North Devon Council are carrying out a full investigation.

The County Council have not undertaken weed clearance in Braunton and Knowle for sometime.  There seems to be a grey area regarding responsibility for weed clearance as County say it is the District Councils responsibility and vice-versa.  This is now becoming a widespread major issue across North Devon.  The North Devon Council Executive through its officers have made urgent representation to the County Council to resolve this matter.

RESOLVED:  That the Council also writes to County Council expressing its own concern regarding the lack of weed clearance in Braunton and Knowle.

(N/C)

Councillor Lucas supports the comments made by Councillor Spear regarding the Fullabrook Windfarm issues.   He also informed Members that the District Licensing Committee was slow at present and everything is good with the District Personnel Department.



	345/2011/12


	Parish Council Grass Cutting Contract for 2012/13


	The Chairman tabled a breakdown of three quotes received for the Parish Grass Cutting Contract for 2012/13.  The breakdown listed the companies as A, B and C it included each companies quotation, their schedule of cuts, confirmation of their public and employee insurance liability and any other information relevant to the specification of works.

RESOLVED:  That Company B (Steve Whiteman Grounds Maintenance) be awarded the Parish Grass Cutting Contract for 2012/13 at a cost of £5,408 plus VAT (LGA 1972, s. 111).

(N/C)



	346/2011/12
	Braunton and District Museum
	Councillor Lucas declared a Personal interest.

Members considered a request from the Braunton and District Museum for a letter supporting their funding bid for a Fullabrook grant.  The Council felt that the Museum is a vital asset for the village, as it aids in protecting and preserving Braunton’s heritage and also helps to promote local tourism.

RESOLVED:  That the Council writes a letter fully supporting the Braunton and District Museum’s grant application to the Fullabrook Wind Farm Project.  

(N/C)



	347/2011/12


	2012 Celebrations in Braunton


	(a) Queens Diamond Jubilee

Members considered the notes of the Queens Diamond Jubilee public meeting held on 15 November 2012 in the parish hall.  The Chairman reported that a local farmer had agreed to use one of his fields at Down Lane for the lighting of a Beacon in aid of the Diamond Jubilee celebrations.

Councillor Spear declared a Personal Interest.

(b) Olympic Torch Relay

The Chairman reported that she and the Parish Clerk had attended an Olympic Torch Relay meeting held at Civic Centre on Wednesday 14 December 2012.   The Olympic Torch Relay will be coming to North Devon on Monday 21 May 2012.  The meeting covered the route and timings of the Torch Relay, which due to security reasons are confidential and will not be released to the public until 2 weeks before the arrival of the Torch Relay.  

Town/parish councils can use the Olympic branding, but it must be purchased from the Olympic Committee and all branding must be removed by the end of the Olympics, which is the 12 August 2012.  The official branding is will cost 5m x 20m bunting £100, window art £400 or 10 lamppost banners £2,000.

The Queens Diamond Jubilee will take place 14 days later and the majority of town/parish councils at the meeting felt that they would decorate their towns and villages red/white/blue, for cost saving purposes.

North Devon Council are keen for town/parish councils to promote the Olympic Torch Relay in their areas by organising events and getting people out on the streets to see the Torch.  North Devon Council have allocated £5000 towards Olympic Torch Relay Inspired Events, local voluntary groups and organisations can apply for this funding to hold events during the Olympics 2012.



	348/2011/12


	Ralph Close, Braunton
	Members considered a letter dated 14 December 2011 received from Devon County Council explaining that it would not be in a position to assist with maintenance of Pixie Dell, as it is essentially a private matter.

RESOLVED:  That the letter be noted and that the letter should be forwarded to Mr Bob Eate.

(N/C)



	349/2011/12
	European Markets
	The Council considered a request from Traditional Market to hold a continental market in Braunton.  Members felt that this would be a good event for the village and were keen to investigate Traditional Markets proposal further.

RESOLVED:  That the Parish Clerk investigate further the possibility of holding a continental market in Braunton and report back to a future Council meeting.

(N/C)



	350/2011/12
	Northern Devon Healthcare Trust – Foundation Trust Application Consultation


	Councillor Mrs Woodford declared a Personal interest.

Members considered a letter dated 16 December 2011 received from Northern Devon Healthcare Trust regarding the Foundation Trust Application consultation.  It was noted that the deadline for this consultation was 16 January 2012.  Members were disappointed that the Council had not been notified of this consultation sooner.  It felt that the NHS had failed to effectively engage and consult with the residents of Braunton.  

RESOLVED: That the Council writes to the North Devon Healthcare Trust expressing its disappointment that the NHS had consulted the council as such a late stage in the consultation process.

(N/C)



	351/2011/12


	Hire of Parish Hall
	RESOLVED:  That Mr Houghton be granted consent to consume alcohol on the parish hall premises at his event being held on 25 August 2012.

(N/C)



	352/2011/12
	Items to Note
	Items (a) to (i) were noted.




The meeting closed at 9.40 p.m.

...................................................The Chairman
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